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it unanimously, and now it is before 
the Supreme Court and now she asked 
that the Supreme Court take it and re-
verse that. 

I think this was bad judgment le-
gally, and I believe it is another exam-
ple of her personal policy views influ-
encing the decisions she made as a gov-
ernment official—not the kind of thing 
you want in a Supreme Court Justice. 

Then there was the time she was in 
the Clinton White House and became 
involved in the great debate we had in 
the Senate, that went on for a period of 
years, over the partial-birth abortion 
issue, where unborn babies are par-
tially removed from the mother and 
there are techniques used to remove 
the child’s brain. It is a horrible proce-
dure. The physicians group, the Amer-
ican College of Obstetricians and Gyne-
cologists, ACOG, had issued a finding 
that there was never any medical ne-
cessity for this horrible procedure that 
Senator Daniel Patrick Moynihan re-
ferred to as so terribly close to infan-
ticide. 

President Clinton apparently was 
prepared to support a ban on this pro-
cedure. But Ms. Kagan, as a member of 
his staff, advised that it might be un-
constitutional. In her notes from her 
time at the Clinton White House, she 
said the groups, that is, the pro-abor-
tion groups—the groups will go crazy. 
She even got ACOG to issue a new 
statement and was able to influence 
President Clinton to oppose the legisla-
tion. Six or 8 years went by before we 
finally passed a law banning the proce-
dure. 

When I raised this at her hearing, she 
tried to make it seem like she had 
nothing much to do with it, like she 
just happened to be in the White 
House. She said, ‘‘at all times trying to 
ensure that President Clinton’s views 
and objectives were carried forward.’’ 
That is all I was doing. 

She was asked about that: If that was 
your view, say so. 

Well, I was just doing whatever the 
President wanted me to do. 

I do not think that was an accurate 
analysis of it. Sometime after it be-
came clear that ACOG had reversed its 
position—it caused quite a bit of na-
tional controversy. She was right at 
the center of that, contacting the lead-
ers of ACOG and prompting them to 
change the wording of their statement 
without talking to the professionals on 
the committee that had issued the 
original analysis. There was never any 
need for this kind of procedure to take 
place. This was concerning to a lot of 
members of the committee. Her testi-
mony is relevant to that. 

With regard to the second amend-
ment, she used the same language in 
her testimony to give the impression 
that she understood that the Heller and 
the McDonald cases, recently out of 
Chicago, were settled law and implied 
that if she were on the Court, she 
would vote to uphold the right to keep 
and bear arms, which is plainly in the 
Constitution. I went back and asked 

her again. Settled law became mere 
precedent. That precedent is the 5-to-4 
decision in two cases, Heller and 
McDonald, where by one vote the Su-
preme Court is upholding the right to 
keep and bear arms. If one vote were to 
switch, the Court could rule 5 to 4 that 
any city and any State in America 
could ban completely the right to keep 
and bear arms, violating what I would 
say are the plain words of the Constitu-
tion. Her actions, both as a law clerk 
and in the Clinton White House, indi-
cate she has a hostile view to gun own-
ership. She grew up on the upper west 
side of New York. It is pretty clear she 
is one of a group who sees the NRA as 
a bad group and does not believe in gun 
ownership as a constitutional right. 
This is a serious matter because it is 
such a narrowly decided Court. 

Who is this nominee? We will learn 
more about it as the days go by. I be-
lieve her actions, her background, and 
her approach to judging is unhealthy. 
It is not the kind of thing we need on 
the Supreme Court. It evidences a 
tendency to promote her political 
agenda rather than being objective. 
Who is she? Vice President BIDEN’s 
chief of staff, Ron Klain, a lawyer with 
whom she worked closely in the Clin-
ton administration and a longtime 
friend, said of her not long ago: 

Elena is clearly a legal progressive . . . I 
think Elena is someone who comes from the 
progressive side of the spectrum. She clerked 
for judge Mikva 

A renowned Federal activist judge— 
clerked for Justice Marshall— 

One of the most activist Justices on 
the Supreme Court— 
worked in the Clinton administration, 
worked in the Obama administration. I don’t 
think there’s any mystery to the fact that 
she is, as I said, more of the progressive role 
than not. 

What does that mean, a legal pro-
gressive? In the early 20th century, 
progressives thought that intellectuals 
and the elites in this country knew 
more than the great unwashed, and 
they were seeking to advance political 
agendas that went beyond what a lot of 
people thought was appropriate and 
constitutional. The progressives saw 
the Constitution as an impediment, not 
as a protector of our liberties, of our 
freedom, of our prosperity, of our prop-
erty. They saw it as an impediment to 
getting done what they would like to 
do. It is a dangerous philosophy. 

Ultimately, all our liberties depend 
on faithful adherence to the Constitu-
tion—the free speech, free press, the 
right to a trial by jury. All those 
things that are so important to our 
rights are in that document. 

This nominee is indeed of that back-
ground. She is not sufficiently respect-
ful of the plain words of the Constitu-
tion. She will be the kind of activist 
judge who seeks to advance her vision 
of what America should be. That is not 
an appropriate approach for a Justice 
on the Supreme Court to take. That is 
why I will be opposing the nomination. 

I suggest the absence of a quorum 
and ask unanimous consent that time 

under the quorum call be charged 
equally to both sides. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mr. MCCONNELL. I ask unanimous 

consent that the order for the quorum 
call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. MCCONNELL. I will proceed on 
leader time. 

RECOGNITION OF THE MINORITY LEADER 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 

objection, it is so ordered. 
The minority leader is recognized. 

FMAP 
Madam President, the American peo-

ple are getting a good reminder this 
week of why they have lost faith in 
Washington Democrats. Not only is one 
of the last things Democrats plan to 
vote on here before the August recess 
another bailout, it is also just the kind 
of bloated, slapdash affair Americans 
have come to expect and to loathe from 
Democrats in Washington. Basically 
what we are seeing here this week is 
the final act in Washington’s guide for 
responding to a recession. 

On Thursday they threw together a 
bill without even knowing how much it 
would cost the taxpayers, expecting us 
to vote on it yesterday. When they 
found out last night it cost more than 
they thought it would, they threw an-
other bill together and expect us to 
vote on that one tomorrow—just before 
Senators head out of town. This is pre-
cisely the kind of rushed and reckless 
approach to lawmaking that has most 
Americans thinking congressional 
Democrats can’t go on their August re-
cess fast enough. If it means one less 
bailout cobbled together without re-
gard for details or its impact on the 
taxpayers or its impact on the debt, 
taxpayers would probably be glad to 
help book Democrats’ plane tickets out 
of here. 

Americans are fed up. They have had 
enough. The trillion-dollar stimulus 
bill was supposed to be timely, tar-
geted and temporary. Yet here we are, 
a year and a half later, and they are al-
ready coming back for more. The $100 
billion they got for State education 
budgets the first time wasn’t enough, 
even though more than a third of the 
original $100 billion hasn’t even been 
spent yet, and none of the extra money 
they are asking for will necessarily be 
used to save teachers’ jobs. The pur-
pose of this bill is clear: it is to create 
a permanent need for future State bail-
outs, at a time when we can least af-
ford it. 

Same goes for health care spending. 
The original stimulus included about 
$90 billion in additional Federal Med-
icaid spending. That too was supposed 
to be temporary. Yet here we are, a 
year and a half later, and they want 
more. 

So, as I said, the purpose of this bill 
is clear. It is a last-minute effort by 
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Democrats in Washington to funnel 
more money to the public employee 
unions before an election and to set the 
stage for the massive tax hike that the 
administration plans to spring on 
America’s small business owners on 
January 1 of next year. Once again, 
Democrats are showering money on 
their favored constituencies and asking 
the American people to pay for it with 
higher taxes, more government, and 
fewer private sector jobs. 

It is time our friends on the other 
side actually do something to address 
the jobs crisis in this country. As it is, 
virtually every bill they pass adds 
more burdens on the very people we 
need to get us out of the recession and 
create jobs. If a bill doesn’t kill jobs or 
make it harder to create them, they 
are not interested. It is time for a dif-
ferent approach. The approach of the 
past year and a half just is not work-
ing. 

I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mr. CARDIN. Madam President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. CARDIN. Madam President, let 
me start by first expressing my appre-
ciation to Senator LEAHY and Senator 
SESSIONS. I have the honor of serving 
on the Judiciary Committee, and I 
think our leadership—our chairman, 
Senator LEAHY, and our ranking Re-
publican member, Senator SESSIONS— 
conducted the confirmation process in 
the best tradition of the Senate. 

We had 4 days of hearings before the 
Judiciary Committee. Every member 
of the committee was afforded ample 
opportunity to question Solicitor Gen-
eral Kagan on a far range of issues, and 
we got complete responses. We had 
chances for followup questions. We 
even had a third round of questioning. 
We had outside witnesses who were be-
fore our committee. We had a chance 
to ask them questions as third-party 
validators. We also went through tens 
of thousands of pages of documents. 

This was a very thorough confirma-
tion process, a very open confirmation 
process, and a very fair confirmation 
process. I do thank Senator SESSIONS, 
the ranking Republican member, for 
the way he cooperated with Senator 
LEAHY to make sure the Senate did its 
business in getting a full record before 
voting to confirm Elena Kagan to be an 
Associate Justice of the Supreme Court 
of the United States. 

Solicitor General Elena Kagan has 
the experience, the intelligence, the in-
tegrity, and the temperament to serve 
as an Associate Justice of the Supreme 
Court of the United States. As to her 
experience, she was the first woman 
Solicitor General in the history of our 
Nation. She was the first woman to be 
dean at the Harvard Law School. Her 
intelligence has been acknowledged by 

all as to her being a person who is very 
capable to be the next Associate Jus-
tice of the Supreme Court. 

Previous Solicitor Generals, includ-
ing Charles Fried, Ken Starr, Ted 
Olson, and Paul Clement—Democrats 
and Republicans—stated that Elena 
Kagan would ‘‘bring to the Supreme 
Court a breadth of experience and a 
history of great accomplishment in the 
law.’’ They are Democratic and Repub-
lican former Solicitors General. 

She has the integrity. We have seen 
third-party validators—Democrats and 
Republicans—testify to her integrity 
and legal career. She certainly has the 
temperament. She put up with the Sen-
ators’ interrogations with a calm de-
meanor and good humor, which I think 
will serve her well on the Supreme 
Court of the United States. 

She brings to this position experience 
from being a clerk for Justice 
Thurgood Marshall. I heard his name 
mentioned many times during this con-
firmation process. We in Maryland are 
particularly proud of Thurgood Mar-
shall. He comes from the State of 
Maryland. He comes from Baltimore. 
He was one of the great leaders on the 
Supreme Court, one of the great law-
yers of our time. I think we all are 
very proud of what America is today 
thanks to Justice Thurgood Marshall. I 
think it only adds to the qualifications 
of Solicitor General Elena Kagan to 
have clerked for Justice Thurgood Mar-
shall. 

I heard my colleague talk about her 
commitment to our military. Let me 
point this out: This was a very difficult 
issue for Harvard Law School in regard 
to their policies. But let me quote, if I 
might, from a letter from Iraqi war 
veterans: 

During her time as dean, she has created 
an environment that is highly supportive of 
students who have served in the military. 
. . .Under her leadership, Harvard Law 
School has also gone out of its way to high-
light our military service. . . . 

Students have complimented the way 
she acted as dean to support our vet-
erans. She comes from a military fam-
ily. In fact, during the time in ques-
tion, the number of Harvard Law 
School students who were recruited 
into military service went up. So I 
think you have to look at the record. 
She has been extremely supportive of 
our veterans, extremely supportive of 
those who serve our Nation in military 
service. 

As a last point, let me quote from 
Miguel Estrada. I think most people 
know Miguel Estrada. He was nomi-
nated to the DC Circuit Court of Ap-
peals and considered to be one of the 
conservative nominees. He said: 

If such a person, who has demonstrated 
great intellect, high accomplishments and 
an upright life, is not easily confirmable, I 
fear we will have reached a point where no 
capable person will readily accept a nomina-
tion for judicial service. 

So I would hope we all could agree 
that Solicitor General Elena Kagan is 
well qualified to serve as an Associate 

Justice on the Supreme Court of the 
United States. 

What we want from an Associate Jus-
tice is a judge who will follow legal 
precedent, giving due deference to Con-
gress, following the best traditions of 
the Supreme Court in protecting the 
rights of Americans against the abuses 
of power. To me, that is judicial re-
straint, to stay within the mainstream 
of American values. 

I believe Solicitor General Kagan 
represents that best tradition of fol-
lowing legal precedent, giving due def-
erence to Congress, standing for ordi-
nary Americans against the abuse of 
power. For those reasons, I will vote to 
confirm her to be the next Associate 
Justice of the Supreme Court of the 
United States. 

During the confirmation hearings, I 
used that opportunity to explain to my 
constituents, indeed, to the people of 
this Nation, that Supreme Court deci-
sions have real consequences on the 
lives of our constituents. If you are a 
woman, if you are a consumer, if you 
are a worker, if you are a voter, if you 
care about the air you breathe or the 
water you drink, you should be very 
concerned about Supreme Court deci-
sions. It affects your life. 

I am very concerned, and I think my 
constituents are concerned, about re-
cent 5-to-4 decisions where the major-
ity, the so-called conservative Justices, 
legislated from the bench on the side of 
powerful corporate interests over pro-
tecting ordinary citizens. 

During the confirmation process, I 
raised these issues and questioned So-
licitor General Kagan on these cases in 
which there were 5-to-4 decisions, 
which reversed precedents. In my view, 
they were cases where they were legis-
lating from the bench and they were 
restricting the rights of ordinary 
Americans. 

I mentioned the Ledbetter case. I 
know the Presiding Officer is very fa-
miliar with the Ledbetter case, in 
which a 5-to-4 decision from the Su-
preme Court effectively told the 
women of our Nation they would have 
no effective rights to bring wage dis-
crimination cases based upon gender. 
The Supreme Court basically said the 
statute of limitations would run even if 
you did not have knowledge of the dis-
criminatory act. Lilly Ledbetter was 
denied her claim as a result of that de-
cision. 

I think it is going to be healthy for 
America to have more women on the 
Supreme Court of the United States. 
When Elena Kagan is confirmed, she 
will, for the first time in America’s his-
tory, be the third woman out of nine on 
the Supreme Court of the United 
States. I think that is going to give us 
more commonsense justice in this Na-
tion and certainly one that reflects the 
diversity of our country. 

It was not just the Ledbetter case. 
There have been other cases in which 
workers have found the Supreme Court 
has ruled on the side of special interest 
corporate America over the rights of 
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ordinary workers. In the Gross case, 
the Supreme Court reversed precedent, 
here again by a 5-to-4 decision, and 
ruled that we would use a different test 
for age discrimination, effectively de-
nying claims by those who were dis-
criminated against because of their 
age. This is another example where the 
so-called conservative Justices on the 
Supreme Court reversed precedent, re-
versed the clear intent of Congress, and 
ruled against workers in favor of cor-
porate America. 

It is not just limited to worker cases 
or wage cases. In the Citizens United 
case—this is a case we have talked 
about a great deal on the floor—the Su-
preme Court not only ruled against 
Congress, because we had legislated the 
McCain-Feingold bill, but ruled against 
prior Supreme Court decisions to re-
verse the rights of ordinary Americans 
in their election process. What the 
Citizens United case said is corporate 
America could spend more on elec-
tions—not already spending enough, 
but they could spend more. Even 
though Congress had passed bipartisan 
laws to rein in the amount of special 
interest corporate money and even 
though other cases were upheld by the 
Supreme Court, the Supreme Court 
went out of its way, by a 5-to-4 deci-
sion, to rule on the side of corporate 
America against ordinary Americans. 

Here, if I might, let me quote from 
Justice Stevens in his dissent. Justice 
Stevens said: 

Essentially, five Justices were unhappy 
with the limited nature of case before us, so 
they changed the case to give themselves an 
opportunity to change the law . . . there 
were principled, narrower paths that a Court 
that was serious about judicial restraint 
could have taken. 

I agree with Justice Stevens. We all 
talk about wanting to see judicial re-
straint. We all talk about wanting to 
see a Supreme Court that will give due 
respect to the actions of Congress. We 
talk about following judicial prece-
dent. We talk about following the tra-
dition to protect your constitutional 
rights. Well, this Supreme Court, too 
many times, by 5-to-4 decisions by the 
so-called conservative Justices, has 
been the most activist Court on ruling 
on the side of corporate America over 
ordinary Americans. 

It is also true in environmental 
cases—the Rapanos case. I have the 
honor of chairing the Water Sub-
committee on the Environment and 
Public Works Committee. We work 
very hard, Congress has worked very 
hard, to protect our environment. It is 
not easy to get legislation passed in 
the Congress. I know all of us are frus-
trated that we cannot get more legisla-
tion passed. But we have gotten some 
very important bills passed to protect 
our environment, such as the Clean 
Water Act, and we have protected our 
waterways. The courts have upheld our 
power to do that. 

But in the Rapanos case, the Court 
ruled, again, by the narrowest of mar-
gins, on the side of corporate America 

against protecting our environment, 
against congressional intent, against 
prior decisions of the Supreme Court, 
ruling on the side of corporate America 
over protecting our environment for fu-
ture generations. 

That was also true very recently in 
the Exxon v. Baker case. This was par-
ticularly important because it took 
over a decade for those who were dam-
aged by the Exxon Valdez oilspill, by 
the episode in Alaska, to be able to get 
their claims brought through the 
courts. The Supreme Court, again, by 
the narrowest margin, reduced the 
claims of those who were damaged as a 
result of the Exxon Valdez spill. 

I know all of us are very concerned 
about what is happening in the Gulf of 
Mexico. We want to make sure BP is 
held fully accountable for all the dam-
age it has caused. We in Congress need 
to do our work to make sure that is 
done. I expect we will get it done. But 
we also need the Supreme Court of the 
United States to uphold the power of 
Congress to pass laws. We are the legis-
lative branch of government, and too 
often this so-called conservative ma-
jority of the Supreme Court has ruled 
the other way. 

I believe Solicitor General Elena 
Kagan will follow in the best traditions 
of the Supreme Court. She will follow 
legal precedent, allowing Congress to 
legislate. I say that, in part, because of 
her testimony before our committee. I 
questioned Solicitor General Kagan as 
to our environmental statutes and the 
role Congress plays. 

She replied: 
Congress certainly has broad authority 

under the Constitution to enact legislation 
involving the protection of our environment. 
When Congress enacts such legislation, the 
job of the Court is to construe it consistent 
with Congressional intent. 

That is the type of Justice I want on 
the Supreme Court in order to protect 
our air and protect our water, while 
yielding to Congress to pass the stat-
utes rather than legislating from the 
bench. Basically, I want to make sure 
the next Associate Justice of the Su-
preme Court is on the side of ordinary 
Americans. 

Once again, let me quote from Solic-
itor General Kagan from her opening 
statement to the Judiciary Committee. 
When she was talking about equal jus-
tice under the law she said: 

It means that everyone who comes before 
the Court—regardless of wealth or power or 
station—receives the same process and pro-
tections . . . What it promises is nothing less 
than a fair shake for every American. 

That, again, is what I would like to 
see from the Supreme Court. I want 
them to be on the side of ordinary 
Americans, giving them a fair shake, 
protecting them from the abuses of 
power, whether those abuses come from 
the halls of government or from cor-
porate America. In too many cases, 
this Supreme Court, by narrow mar-
gins through the more conservative 
Justices, has not been on the side of or-
dinary Americans. I believe Solicitor 

General Kagan, as Associate Justice 
Kagan, will give Americans a fair 
shake and will continue in the best tra-
ditions of the Supreme Court in ad-
vancing Americans’ rights against the 
abuses of power. For that reason, I in-
tend to vote for the confirmation of 
Elena Kagan to be the next Associate 
Justice of the Supreme Court of the 
United States. 

With that, I suggest the absence of a 
quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
UDALL of New Mexico). The clerk will 
call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Maryland. 

Mr. CARDIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. CARDIN. Mr. President, while 
speaking in support of Solicitor Gen-
eral Elena Kagan, I quoted from a let-
ter received from former Solicitors 
General in support of Solicitor General 
Kagan for the position of Associate 
Justice of the Supreme Court. It is 
dated June 22, 2010, signed by former 
Solicitors General in support of the 
confirmation of Elena Kagan. 

I also spoke about the endorsement 
received from Miguel Estrada. He 
wrote an extraordinary letter that 
speaks to the qualifications of Solic-
itor General Elena Kagan for Associate 
Justice of the Supreme Court. It is ad-
dressed to the chairman of the com-
mittee, PATRICK LEAHY, and the rank-
ing member, JEFF SESSIONS, dated May 
14, 2010. 

I ask unanimous consent these two 
letters be printed in the RECORD. 

There being no objection, the mate-
rial was ordered to be printed in the 
RECORD, as follows: 

JUNE 22, 2010. 
Hon. PATRICK J. LEAHY, 
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. 

Senate, Washington, DC. 
Hon. JEFF SESSIONS, 
Ranking Member, Committee on the Judiciary, 

U.S. Senate, Washington, DC. 
DEAR CHAIRMAN LEAHY AND SENATOR SES-

SIONS: We write to support the nomination of 
Elena Kagan to be the next Associate Justice 
of the Supreme Court of the United States. 
We have served as Solicitors General in the 
administrations of Presidents Ronald 
Reagan, George H. W. Bush, William Clinton, 
and George W. Bush. We support the Kagan 
nomination in the same spirit of fairness and 
bipartisanship, and deference to presidential 
appointments of well-qualified individuals to 
serve on the Supreme Court, that was also 
due the nominations of then-Judges John G. 
Roberts, Jr. and Samuel A. Alito, Jr. to 
serve on the Supreme Court. 

Elena Kagan would bring to the Supreme 
Court a breadth of experience and a history 
of great accomplishment in the law. In addi-
tion to her most recent service as Solicitor 
General, at various points of her career she 
has served as a law clerk to Supreme Court 
Justice Thurgood Marshall, she has been in 
private practice at one of America’s leading 
law firms, she has served in the office of the 
Counsel to the President, she has been a pol-
icy advisor to the President, she has served 
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as a law professor at two of the nation’s 
leading law schools, Harvard and Chicago, 
and she has served as Dean of the Harvard 
Law School. 

During the past year, Kagan has honored 
the finest traditions of the Office of the So-
licitor General and has served the govern-
ment well before the Supreme Court. The job 
of Solicitor General provides an opportunity 
to grapple with almost the full gamut of 
issues that come before the Supreme Court 
and requires an understanding of the Court’s 
approach to numerous issues from the cri-
teria for certiorari review to the Justices’ 
approach to oral argument. The constant 
interaction with the Supreme Court that 
comes with being the most-frequent litigator 
before the Court also ensures an appreciation 
for the rhythms and traditions of the Court 
and its workload. Moreover, as Solicitor 
General, Kagan had the opportunity to work 
with the immensely talented career lawyers 
in the Office of the Solicitor General, who 
have a deep understanding of and apprecia-
tion for the Court. Kagan’s most recent expe-
rience as Solicitor General will serve her 
well as she wrestles with the difficult ques-
tions that come before the Court. 

The Constitution gives the President broad 
leeway in fulfilling the enormously impor-
tant responsibility of determining who to 
nominate for seat on the Supreme Court of 
the United States. In that spirit, we support 
the nomination of Elena Kagan to be Asso-
ciate Justice and believe that, if confirmed, 
she will serve on the Court with distinction, 
as have prior Solicitor Generals who have 
had that great honor. 

Respectfully, 
WALTER DELLINGER; 
THEODORE B. OLSEN 

On behalf of: 
CHARLES FRIED, 

Solicitor General, 1985– 
1989; 

KENNETH W. STARR, 
Solicitor General, 1989– 

1993; 
DREW S. DAYS III, 

Solicitor General, 1993– 
1996; 

WALTER DELLINGER, 
Acting Solicitor Gen-

eral, 1996–1997; 
SETH P. WAXMAN, 

Solicitor General, 1997– 
2001; 

THEODORE B. OLSON, 
Solicitor General, 2001– 

2004; 
PAUL CLEMENT, 

Solicitor General, 2004– 
2008; 

GREGORY G. GARRE, 
Solicitor General, 2008– 

2009. 

GIBSON, DUNN & CRUTCHER LLP, 
Washington, DC, May 14, 2010. 

Hon. PATRICK LEAHY, 
Chairman, Senate Committee on the Judiciary, 

U.S. Senate, Washington, DC. 
Hon. JEFF SESSIONS, 
Ranking Member, Senate Committee on the Ju-

diciary, U.S. Senate, Washington, DC. 
Re: Nomination of Elena Kagan. 

DEAR CHAIRMAN LEAHY AND SENATOR SES-
SIONS: I write in support of Elena Kagan’s 
confirmation as an Associate Justice of the 
Supreme Court of the United States. I have 
known Elena for 27 years. We met as first- 
year law students at Harvard, where we were 
assigned seats next to each other for our 
classes. We were later colleagues as editors 
of the Law Review and as law clerks to dif-
ferent Supreme Court Justices; and we have 
been friends since. 

Elena possesses a formidable intellect, an 
exemplary temperament and a rare ability 
to disagree with others without being dis-
agreeable. She is calm under fire and mature 
and deliberate in her judgments. Elena would 
also bring to the Court a wealth of experi-
ence at the highest levels of our government 
and of academia, including teaching at the 
University of Chicago, serving as the Dean of 
the Harvard Law School and experience at 
the White House and as the current Solicitor 
General of the United States. If such a per-
son, who has demonstrated great intellect, 
high accomplishments and an upright life, is 
not easily confirmable, I fear we will have 
reached a point where no capable person will 
readily accept a nomination for judicial 
service. 

I appreciate that considerations of this 
type are frequently extolled but rarely hon-
ored by one side or the other when the oppos-
ing party holds the White House. I was dis-
mayed to watch the confirmation hearings 
for then-Judge Alito, at the time one of our 
most distinguished appellate judges, and find 
that they ranged from the anodyne and 
uninformative to the utterly disgraceful. 
And one could readily identify members of 
the current Senate majority, including sev-
eral who serve on the Judiciary Committee, 
who, when they previously assessed the judi-
cial nominees of the other party, earnestly 
articulated many of the same objections that 
doubtless will be raised against Elena (such 
as a lack of judicial experience, a perceived 
absence of a ‘‘paper trail,’’ or whether the 
nominee’s views truly are in the legal main-
stream). I respectfully submit that it brings 
no credit to our government, and risks af-
firmative harm to our courts, when our 
elected representatives simply swap talking 
points—emphasizing the same considerations 
they previously minimized or derided—only 
to revert to their former arguments as soon 
as electoral fortunes turn. 

Lest my endorsement of Elena’s nomina-
tion erode the support she should receive 
from her own party, I should make clear that 
I believe her views on the subjects that are 
relevant to her pending nomination—includ-
ing the scope of the judicial role, interpre-
tive approaches to the procedural and sub-
stantive law, and the balance of powers 
among the various institutions of govern-
ment—are as firmly center-left as my own 
are center-right. If Elena is confirmed, I 
would expect her rulings to fall well within 
the mainstream of current legal thought, al-
though on the side of what is popularly con-
ceived of as ‘‘progressive.’’ This should come 
as a surprise to exactly no one: One of the 
prerogatives of the President under our Con-
stitution is to nominate high federal officers, 
including judges, who share his (or her) gov-
erning philosophies. As has often been said, 
though rarely by senators whose party did 
not control the White House at the time, 
elections have consequences. 

Elena Kagan is an impeccably qualified 
nominee. Like Louis Brandeis, Felix Frank-
furter, Robert Jackson, Byron White, Lewis 
Powell and William Rehnquist—none of 
whom arrived at the Court with prior judi-
cial service—she could become one of our 
great Justices. I strongly urge you to con-
firm her nomination without delay. 

Very truly yours, 
MIGUEL A. ESTRADA. 

Mr. CARDIN. Mr. President, I suggest 
the absence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from California. 

Mrs. FEINSTEIN. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the order 
for the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mrs. FEINSTEIN. Mr. President, I 
rise to speak in support of the nomina-
tion of Elena Kagan to be an Associate 
Justice on the Supreme Court. 

Having served on the Senate Judici-
ary Committee now for 17 years, I have 
seen the impact that new Justices have 
on the Court, and I strongly believe 
these votes are among the most impor-
tant we cast in this Chamber. 

There is no question that the con-
firmation process has become heated in 
recent years. Outside interest groups 
and the 24-hour news cycle have placed 
far too much emphasis on sound bites, 
half truths, and hyperbole. But none of 
this should obscure the fact that these 
are, in fact, important votes because 
the stakes are high. 

A Supreme Court Justice, once con-
firmed, will serve a life appointment on 
a Court that is truly foundational to 
our democratic system. 

For over 200 years, our independent 
judiciary has served as a model to the 
world. We have watched as other coun-
tries have struggled with courts that 
have become beholden to political pres-
sures or fallen subject to corruption. 

I think of Pakistan, where in 2007 
President Musharraf proclaimed a 
state of emergency and used it to sus-
pend the country’s constitution and re-
move justices from the supreme court; 
or Mexico, where corruption is so bad 
that in 2008 President Calderon called 
for a fundamental redesign of the en-
tire judicial system. 

In the United States we have guarded 
our judiciary, and it has served us well. 
Our Supreme Court has acted as a true 
check on government abuses, as a reli-
able and impartial tribunal for the res-
olution of private disputes, and as a 
final arbiter where the American peo-
ple can come to seek protection of 
their fundamental constitutional 
rights. 

As Justice Breyer said in a recent 
public address, the virtue is that ‘‘a 
country of 300 million very diverse peo-
ple will resolve their differences under 
law and not with guns on the street or 
through riots.’’ 

In the context of world history, this 
is most impressive. 

When it comes to the Supreme Court, 
nominations merit careful attention as 
well because any one Justice can have 
a substantial effect on the Court’s rul-
ings. 

The cases that reach the Supreme 
Court are not easy ones. When the law 
is clear, a case is settled by the parties 
or resolved by the district courts or the 
courts of appeal. It is when the law is 
open to multiple interpretations or 
when constitutional values must be 
weighed against each other that a case 
is likely to reach the Supreme Court. 

In these cases, decisions are not 
automatic. Instead, each of the nine 
Justices must examine the facts, study 
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the law, and reach his or her best con-
clusion about what the law requires. 
The Court’s rulings stand not just as 
abstract statements for the law books 
but binding decisions with lasting im-
pact on the lives of the American peo-
ple. 

There are examples in the newspaper 
every day. In 2005, the Justices held 
that a school district in Seattle had 
violated the equal protection clause by 
using race as one of a series of factors 
in assigning students to schools within 
that district. The real impact of this 
will be to make it far more difficult for 
school administrators to maintain ra-
cial diversity in our public schools. 

Another example: In a recent anti-
trust case—Leegin Creative Leather 
Products v. PSKS—the Justices put 
forth a new interpretation of the law 
that will allow manufacturers to set 
minimum prices for certain products. 
What this means for Americans is, 
when they go to the store, they may 
find that a particular electronic device 
or even a shampoo has the same price 
at every store and can never be put on 
sale. Legislation to overturn this deci-
sion is still pending before the Senate. 

In each of these cases, Justices were 
divided on the law. Five Justices 
agreed on the Court’s ruling, but the 
remaining four Justices dissented and 
explained in vehement terms why they 
disagreed with their colleagues’ rea-
soning and result. The decisions, in 
other words, were not formulaic. 

So when I undertake my constitu-
tional role of providing advice and con-
sent, I do so with the understanding 
that every nominee to the Court is not 
the same, and each and every one could 
have a lasting impact on the future of 
our country. 

With this in mind, I am very pleased 
to support the nomination of Elena 
Kagan to be the next Associate Justice 
of the United States Supreme Court. 

Look at her professional record. 
Summa cum laude and Phi Beta Kappa 
from Princeton; a master’s degree in 
philosophy from Oxford University; 
magna cum laude from Harvard Law 
School; a supervising editor of the Har-
vard Law Review; legal clerkships with 
U.S. Circuit Court Judge Abner Mikva 
and Supreme Court Justice Thurgood 
Marshall; two years at the law firm of 
Williams and Connolly; a professor of 
constitutional and administrative law 
at the University of Chicago; a special 
counsel to the Senate Judiciary Com-
mittee for the nomination of Justice 
Ruth Bader Ginsburg; an associate 
White House counsel to President Clin-
ton; the deputy director of President 
Clinton’s Domestic Policy Council; a 
professor at Harvard Law School; the 
first woman dean of Harvard Law 
School; the first woman to ever serve 
as the Solicitor General of the United 
States. 

That is an amazing background. You 
would think she is 106 instead of a very 
young woman. 

It is easy to see why her name has so 
often appeared on short lists for the 

Supreme Court. She is a woman of re-
peated firsts. If confirmed, she will be 
the fourth—not the first—woman to sit 
on the Supreme Court. 

Frankly, I have been surprised to 
hear some of my colleagues question 
Elena Kagan’s credentials for the 
Court. 

Let me start with the argument 
made by some that her record is some-
how inadequate because she lacks prior 
judicial experience. 

It is true that all nine Justices on 
the current Supreme Court come di-
rectly from the U.S. Court of Appeals. 
But that is a historic anomaly. It has 
never happened before. In fact, in the 
history of the Court, approximately 
one-third of our Justices have come to 
the bench with no prior experience as a 
judge. 

When the President announced this 
nominee, Justice Scalia, for one, said 
he was happy to see that she is not a 
Federal judge and not a judge at all. 
Justice Felix Frankfurter went much 
further, stating in a speech in 1957: 

One is entitled to say, without qualifica-
tion, that the correlation between prior judi-
cial experience and fitness for the functions 
of a Supreme Court is zero. The significance 
of the greatest among the justices who have 
had such experience, Holmes and Cardozo, 
derived not from that judicial experience, 
but from the fact they were Holmes and 
Cardozo. 

In my own view, judicial experience 
is a useful background, but it is only 
one of many, and it is a background 
that is well represented on the Court 
today. As a matter of fact, it is en-
tirely represented on the Court today. 

The point is this: When we examine 
Elena Kagan’s records, we should not 
allow the characteristics of the current 
Court to make us shortsighted. In the 
course of American history, the Senate 
has confirmed Justices with a broad 
variety of backgrounds—Justices who 
were law professors, such as Felix 
Frankfurter; attorneys in private prac-
tice, such as Warren Burger; elected of-
ficials, such as John McKinley, Earl 
Warren, and James Byrnes; and over 10 
percent of our Justices have—like 
Elena Kagan—come directly from the 
executive branch, with no judicial ex-
perience in between. These include 
Chief Justice William Rehnquist, who 
was Assistant Attorney General; Jus-
tice Byron White, who was Deputy At-
torney General; Justice Robert Jack-
son and Chief Justice Harlan Fiske 
Stone, who were both the Attorney 
General of the United States; and Chief 
Justice John Marshall, who was the 
Secretary of State. 

Again, these are Justices who distin-
guished themselves on the Court, who 
came directly from the political experi-
ence. In my mind, the President has 
made a wise choice with this nomina-
tion because, in addition to this wom-
an’s impressive brain power—and I sat 
there and listened to her hour after 
hour keep her calm, show humor, and 
display an impressive ability to cite 
cases, and even footnotes of those 
cases—she brings the valuable at-

tribute of having first-hand working 
knowledge of all three branches of gov-
ernment. If confirmed, she, Justice 
Breyer, and Justice Thomas, will be 
the only Justices to share that distinc-
tion. 

Take her experience with the Su-
preme Court itself. As a ‘‘27-year-old 
pipsqueak,’’ as she said before the com-
mittee, Elena Kagan had the privilege 
of working as a law clerk on the Su-
preme Court to Justice Thurgood Mar-
shall. The job itself is prestigious, and 
it is impressive that Kagan was se-
lected. The real value, however, was in 
giving Kagan an inside view of the 
Court through the eyes of one of our 
great Justices, the lawyer who argued 
Brown v. Board of Education, the first 
African-American Justice on the Su-
preme Court, and a man who brought 
to life the Court’s most basic promise 
of ‘‘equal justice under law.’’ She had 
that experience. 

As Elena Kagan said at her confirma-
tion hearing, through Justice Marshall, 
she learned that our courts are ‘‘spe-
cial as compared with other branches 
of government. In other words, that it 
is the courts’ role to make sure that 
even when people have no place else to 
go, they can come to the courts and 
the courts will hear their claim fairly. 
That is a valuable lesson indeed for 
both a young lawyer and a new Su-
preme Court Associate Justice.’’ 

Today, Kagan has an equally unique 
perspective on the Court. As the Solic-
itor General, she sometimes is referred 
to as the ‘‘tenth justice,’’ because there 
is no other lawyer who interacts as fre-
quently with the Justices. In her time 
as Solicitor General, she has filed hun-
dreds of briefs and argued six cases be-
fore the Supreme Court itself. If con-
firmed, she will be one of only five sit-
ting Justices who have appeared on the 
advocate’s side of the Supreme Court 
bench. 

Solicitor General Kagan also brings 
practical experience with the legisla-
tive branch. She worked in the halls of 
the Senate as a special counsel to the 
Senate Judiciary Committee for the 
Ginsburg nomination, and during the 
Clinton administration, she bore re-
sponsibility for advancing President 
Clinton’s domestic policy agenda as the 
Deputy Director of the Domestic Pol-
icy Council. She served, for example, as 
the administration’s chief negotiator 
for tobacco reform legislation. So she 
knows the ins and outs of the legisla-
tive process. 

This position enabled her to experi-
ence firsthand the hard work, negotia-
tion, collaboration, and navigation of 
procedural obstacles that are required 
to move a difficult bill through Con-
gress. 

When the Justices are called upon to 
interpret a statute, or determine its 
constitutionality, it is essential that 
they have some appreciation for the 
process by which that law came to be 
and the intent of Congress in writing 
and shaping that law. Elena Kagan 
knows the legislative process, and I be-
lieve that will serve our Nation well. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 00:08 Aug 04, 2010 Jkt 089060 PO 00000 Frm 00013 Fmt 4637 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\G03AU6.020 S03AUPT1sm
ar

tin
ez

 o
n 

D
S

K
B

9S
0Y

B
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 S

E
N

A
T

E



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATES6610 August 3, 2010 
Finally, Elena Kagan also brings ex-

perience as a participant in the execu-
tive branch. As the Solicitor General, 
she has represented the U.S. Govern-
ment before the Supreme Court; as an 
associate White House counsel, she had 
to advise President Clinton on the 
scope of Presidential powers and privi-
leges; and as a Deputy Director of the 
Domestic Policy Council, she super-
vised the President’s policy initiatives 
not only by advancing legislation in 
Congress but also in cooperation with 
Federal agencies. 

Already, the debate has begun among 
legal commentators about whether 
Kagan’s work on the executive branch 
will skew her rulings in key cases—we 
heard this earlier this morning—deal-
ing with the scope of the President’s 
powers with respect to indefinite de-
tention, warrantless surveillance, or 
the use of force outside of a declaration 
of war. 

The lessons of history again provide 
perspective here. I think of Justice 
Robert Jackson, a former Attorney 
General of the United States, who 
wrote an opinion that now stands as 
the cornerstone for all analysis—and I 
mean that—of limits on executive 
power. We have heard this quoted by 
virtually every nominee before the Ju-
diciary Committee when a question of 
executive power is levied. 

In the famous Youngstown case, in 
1952, the Court was called upon to de-
cide whether the President’s authority 
as Commander in Chief allowed him to 
seize the Nation’s steel mills in order 
to ensure sufficient wartime produc-
tion to meet the Defense Department’s 
needs for the Korean war. 

In his prior role as the Attorney Gen-
eral of the United States, Robert Jack-
son had vigorously defended the Presi-
dent’s prerogative to take steps nec-
essary to advance the Nation’s war ef-
fort. But as Justice Jackson, he took a 
different tack. He agreed with the ma-
jority that the President did not have 
the authority to seize the private steel 
mills, but in doing so, he set forth a 
compromise framework, stating that 
the President’s power was greatest 
when he acted pursuant to an act of 
Congress, in a zone of ‘‘twilight’’ when 
the Congress has not spoken, and at its 
lowest ebb, when he acted contrary to 
the stated will of the Congress. 

When a colleague pointed out that 
Justice Jackson’s compromise frame-
work differed from the position he had 
taken as Attorney General, he replied 
that a Justice does not ‘‘bind present 
judicial judgment by earlier partisan 
advocacy.’’ That is a very profound 
statement from a great Justice, who 
wrote an opinion that has stood the 
test of time. 

I tell this story to make this point: 
Elena Kagan’s clerkship for Justice 
Marshall, her work with the Congress 
in the 1990s, and the positions she takes 
now as Solicitor General cannot fore-
cast, with any certainty, what results 
she will reach in cases before the 
Court. I think Justice Jackson is living 

proof of that. However, they do provide 
important assurance that she will ap-
preciate the core principles and per-
spectives that undergird the work of 
each and every branch of this govern-
ment. Like Justice Jackson, this has 
the potential to make her a very per-
suasive and impressive Justice. 

In sum, I believe Elena Kagan’s pro-
fessional background makes her su-
perbly qualified to sit on the Supreme 
Court. 

An excellent professional background 
is, of course, a necessary qualification, 
but a nominee must also show that he 
or she has the appropriate judicial tem-
perament, has a commitment to follow 
the law, and brings a judicial philos-
ophy that will not pull the Court out-
side of the mainstream. And I have 
confidence in her in each of these 
areas. 

The Senate Judiciary Committee has 
received over 170,000 pages of docu-
ments spanning Kagan’s entire career. 
She testified before us for 18 hours over 
a space of 3 days. She has answered 
over 200 additional questions for the 
record, and scores of letters have been 
sent to us regarding her qualifications. 
What repeatedly emerges from all of 
this is that Elena Kagan is a prag-
matist, a problem-solver, and a concil-
iator. 

Her time as dean of Harvard Law 
School—misinterpreted often—paints a 
vivid picture. Elena Kagan arrived at 
Harvard in 1999. She was selected to be 
dean only 4 years later. She was the 
first woman ever named so—a signifi-
cant accomplishment in itself. 

What is most important, however, is 
that during her time at Harvard, she 
developed a reputation as a steady 
leader who would bring all sides to the 
table and work to solve a problem. As 
described in a letter from 69 former 
deans supporting her nomination, she 
had a unique ‘‘willingness to listen to 
diverse viewpoints and give them all 
serious consideration. She revealed a 
strong and consistent aptitude for forg-
ing coalitions that achieved smart and 
sensible solutions, often in the face of 
seemingly insoluble conflict.’’ Quite a 
statement from 69 deans of law schools. 

She brought conservative faculty, 
such as Bush administration lawyer 
Jack Goldsmith, to the school and ral-
lied the faculty to come together to 
support them. Former Solicitor Gen-
eral Charles Fried described her effect 
this way: ‘‘The place is like it’s never 
been before.’’ She ‘‘managed to calm 
the factionalism, so it’s completely 
disappeared.’’ That is according to 
former Solicitor General Charles Fried. 
The Boston Globe stated it more sim-
ply, saying that she ‘‘thawed Harvard 
law.’’ 

This same knack for the pragmatic 
and drive toward consensus echoes 
throughout her career. 

A liberal scholar from the University 
of Chicago has characterized her aca-
demic work this way: 

She is much more of a lawyer than a par-
tisan. She is more interested as a scholar in 

thinking through hard issues than advo-
cating particular ideological or political per-
spectives. 

Former Clinton Chief of Staff John 
Podesta has written that during the 
Clinton administration, Kagan ‘‘distin-
guished herself as deeply loyal to the 
Constitution and the law’’ and said 
that ‘‘on issues ranging from adoption 
to religious freedom to tobacco regula-
tion, [she] eschewed ideology in favor 
of practical solutions.’’ 

Her friends, her admirers, her col-
leagues repeatedly describe her in 
those terms: a problem-solver, a concil-
iator, someone who brings people to-
gether even when they have very dif-
ferent views. 

What really impresses me, though, is 
what we have heard from conserv-
atives. Let me note that the very fact 
we have heard from these conservatives 
is impressive. In today’s political at-
mosphere, lawyers take a risk when 
they cross party lines to support Su-
preme Court nominees. Key people 
have done so for Kagan. 

Former Bush appointee to the Tenth 
Circuit and current Stanford law pro-
fessor Michael McConnell sent us an 8- 
page letter outlining the reasons for 
his strong support for Kagan’s nomina-
tion. Elena Kagan, he said, shows ‘‘re-
spect for opposing argument, fair-
mindedness, and willingness to reach 
across ideologic divides, independence, 
and courage to buck the norm.’’ ‘‘No 
one,’’ he said, ‘‘can foresee the future, 
but I would not be surprised to find 
that Elena Kagan, as a Justice, serves 
more as a bridge between the factions 
of the Court than as a reliably progres-
sive vote.’’ 

Senator GRAHAM, my colleague on 
the committee, has pointed to the 
words of Miguel Estrada, a deeply con-
servative lawyer who has known Kagan 
for 27 years. He describes her as having 
‘‘a formidable intellect, an exemplary 
temperament, and a rare ability to dis-
agree with others without being dis-
agreeable. She is calm under fire and 
mature and deliberate in her judg-
ments.’’ 

Today, we have a divided Court—a 
Court in which the Justices are repeat-
edly split five to four on major rulings 
of the day. These rulings determine 
what kinds of gun laws legislatures can 
pass to protect the public safety in our 
cities, how much money will be spent 
in Federal elections, what school dis-
tricts can and cannot do to maintain 
racial diversity in our schools, what 
remedy our older and women workers 
have when their employers discrimi-
nate against them, what the appro-
priate role for religion is in our public 
life, or how much a company can be re-
quired to pay for causing significant 
harm to our environment. And these 
Justices are split down the middle on 
these major questions. They cannot 
find compromise or agreement. Major 
questions of the day are adjudicated on 
a bare majority. 

We badly need a Justice who can 
drive this Court toward consensus, and 
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I have high hopes Elena Kagan will be 
just such a Justice. 

Her record also gives me confidence 
that she will follow the law and put 
aside any personal policy preference 
when deciding cases on the Court. In 
the course of her career, whether work-
ing on policy or on law, law has always 
come first. And as Solicitor General, 
she has proven quite clearly that she 
can put her personal views aside, filing, 
for example, a brief that defended the 
constitutionality of don’t ask, don’t 
tell. Although she is known to strongly 
disagree with that policy, she defended 
it and stated that the Court should let 
stand a First Circuit decision that 
upheld the policy because it properly 
deferred to the reasoned military judg-
ment of the executive and legislative 
branches. 

Finally, I believe she has set forth an 
appropriate judicial philosophy. In 3 
days of hearings before our committee, 
she has revealed herself as a person 
who believes that judges should follow 
precedent, stare decisis, and exercise 
restraint in their rulings. She said: 

[N]o judge should look at a case and say, 
‘‘Oh, I would have decided it differently; I’m 
going to decide it differently.’’ [A] judge 
should view prior decisions with a great deal 
of humility and deference. 

She told us: 
The time I spent in the other branches of 

government remind me that [the role of the 
Court] must also be a modest one—properly 
deferential to the decisions of the American 
people and their elected representatives. 

Hers will be a welcome voice on the 
Court. 

I wish to take one last moment, if I 
may, to address questions about her ac-
tions related to military recruiting at 
Harvard Law School because I believe, 
to some extent, they have been inac-
curately depicted. While each Member 
will have to draw his or her own con-
clusions about whether Dean Kagan 
took the wisest course, I believe it is 
essential that we get the facts straight. 

As dean, Elena Kagan never barred 
military recruiters from the Harvard 
Law School campus. For one semester, 
after the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 
Third Circuit held that the Solomon 
amendment was unconstitutional, 
Kagan reverted to an earlier school 
policy that had been used for many 
years before she became dean. That is 
fact. Under that policy, the military 
recruited through the Harvard Law 
School Veterans Association but was 
excluded from the Office of Career 
Services. At all times, the military had 
access to students. In fact, military re-
cruitment levels at Harvard remained 
steady and even increased at times dur-
ing Kagan’s tenure as dean. 

But what is most striking to me in 
reviewing all of this is that although 
the judiciary has heard from service-
members on both sides of this issue, 
every report we have received from a 
veteran or servicemember who actually 
attended Harvard at the time has been 
in strong support of Kagan’s nomina-
tion to the Court. 

Marine Corps CPT Bob Merrill grad-
uated from Harvard Law School in 2008. 
He is currently serving in Afghanistan. 
He writes: 

Kagan’s positions never affected the serv-
ices’ ability to recruit at Harvard. Behind 
the scenes the dean assured that our tiny 
Harvard Law School Veterans Association 
never lacked for funds or access to facilities. 

She treated the veterans at Harvard like 
VIPs, and she was a fervent advocate of our 
veterans association. 

First Lieutenant David Tressler 
graduated from Harvard Law School in 
2007 and is currently serving in Afghan-
istan with the U.S. Army Reserves. He 
wrote that ‘‘while Dean of Harvard Law 
School, [Kagan] adequately proved her 
support for those who had served, were 
currently serving, and all those who 
felt called to serve.’’ 

Navy Judge Advocate General Corps 
LT Zachary Prager graduated in 2006 
and wrote that ‘‘Dean Kagan set a 
standard at Harvard of respect for mili-
tary servicemembers’’ and that with-
out Kagan’s ‘‘leadership and 
evenhandedness as Dean,’’ he would not 
have joined the military. 

Like Admiral Mike Mullen, Sec-
retary of Defense Robert Gates, Sec-
retary of the Navy Ray Maybus, retired 
General Colin Powell, myself, and 
many others in this Chamber, Kagan 
has said she personally disagrees with 
the don’t ask, don’t tell policy. And she 
is not alone. 

At certain dark moments in our his-
tory, institutions of higher education 
have shown a hostility in this sense, 
but those contexts should not be con-
fused. 

To oppose the exclusionary policy of 
don’t ask, don’t tell is not to oppose or 
show hostility toward the military; it 
is instead to say that the time has 
come for all willing and able Ameri-
cans to be able to serve. Like Elena 
Kagan, I strongly believe the criteria 
for military service in our country 
should be competence, courage, and a 
willingness to serve, not race, gender, 
or sexual orientation. 

Members should draw their own con-
clusions about whether Kagan made 
the right choice as dean in returning to 
Harvard’s old recruiting policy in 2005, 
but I want to be clear that nothing in 
her record shows any hostility toward 
the military or the men and women 
who serve our country. In fact, service-
men and women who were there at the 
time have come forward, and the evi-
dence is to the contrary. 

In sum, and in conclusion, I believe 
Elena Kagan will be a fine Justice on 
the U.S. Supreme Court, and I look for-
ward to the day soon when she takes 
her seat as the fourth woman in his-
tory to serve on that Court. I am very 
proud to support her nomination. 

I thank the Chair, and I yield the 
floor. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Arizona is recognized. 

Mr. KYL. Mr. President, Elena Kagan 
is intelligent, well spoken, personable, 
and schooled in the law. She is skilled 

in the art of argument, perhaps to a 
fault. Ignoring her own advice in the 
now famous University of Chicago Law 
Review article, she did not testify 
meaningfully before the Judiciary 
Committee, concealing and disguising 
her views and playing the same game 
of ‘‘hide the ball’’ as some who went 
before her, albeit with more skill. 
Probably because she criticized the 
practice so directly, many expected her 
to set a different standard. 

Others have asked whether Judiciary 
Committee hearings have been ren-
dered largely free of substance and 
what, if anything, can be done about it. 
The former Judiciary Committee 
chairman, ARLEN SPECTER, who la-
mented that Ms. Kagan, during her tes-
timony, had not ‘‘answered much of 
anything,’’ went on to say this: 

It would be my hope that we could find 
some place between voting no and having 
some sort of substantive answers. But I 
think we are searching for a way how Sen-
ators can succeed in getting substantive an-
swers, as you advocated in the Chicago Law 
Review, short of voting no. 

I confess that, similar to Senator 
SPECTER, I don’t know how we can 
force nominees to be forthcoming ex-
cept through our votes. 

To be clear, my threshold for sup-
porting a nominee does not require an-
swering how one would vote on issues 
sure to come before the Court, nor nec-
essarily expressing agreement or dis-
agreement with decisions or Court 
opinions. It is possible to learn much 
about a nominee’s approach to judging 
without committing one to a specific 
position in future cases. What we 
should expect, however, is candor and a 
willingness to honestly discuss back-
ground and general constitutional prin-
ciples, approaches to judging and 
writings and matters within the nomi-
nee’s background that bear on the 
nominee’s suitability for the bench. 

In explaining why I could not vote 
for now-Justice Sotomayor, I said I 
thought she was disingenuous with the 
Judiciary Committee. Obviously, 
reaching such a conclusion precludes 
support, notwithstanding other quali-
fications for the position. Reluctantly, 
after analysis of her testimony, 
weighed with her past writings, state-
ments, and actions, I have reached the 
same conclusion regarding Elena 
Kagan. 

Exhibit A is her insistence on rede-
fining her position on military recruit-
ing on Harvard campus. Her ‘‘separate 
but equal’’ defense and attempt to 
downplay the steps she took to under-
mine the legal policy of don’t ask, 
don’t tell were, ultimately, unbeliev-
able. It is almost unfathomable, for ex-
ample, that someone with Ms. Kagan’s 
considerable legal acumen could have, 
as she asserted, always thought we 
were acting in compliance with the 
Solomon amendment. 

Ms. Kagan tried to convince the Judi-
ciary Committee that her actions 
against the military were a justifiable 
response to a policy she viewed as dis-
criminating against homosexuals. But 
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as Senator SESSIONS noted, her stand 
against homosexual discrimination was 
not universal. She did not speak out, 
for example, when Harvard accepted $20 
million from a member of the Saudi 
royal family to establish a center for 
the study of Sharia law, even though 
under Sharia law ‘‘sexual activity be-
tween two persons of the same gender 
is punishable by death or flogging.’’ 
Her decision to punish the military for 
a policy adopted by Congress is espe-
cially perplexing, given her failure to 
express concern over or take action 
against the establishment of a center 
to promote a legal system linked to the 
abuse of homosexuals, women, and oth-
ers. 

Exhibit B is her astonishing legal 
definition of what she meant in her ef-
fusive praise for Justice Marshall’s vi-
sion of the role of the Court, presum-
ably to avoid the obvious conclusion 
that she agreed with his activist ap-
proach to judging. Justice Marshall 
had an enormous influence on our ju-
risprudence, starting with his advocacy 
before—and most especially with— 
Brown v. Board of Education. But no 
serious student would argue that he 
didn’t try to push the law as far as he 
could in furtherance of his philosophy. 

Indeed, consider the comments of an-
other former Marshall clerk, liberal 
law professor Cass Sunstein, who now 
serves in the Obama administration, 
who has said this: 

A serious commitment to Marshall’s vision 
of constitutional liberty would entail an ex-
traordinary judicial role, one for which 
courts are quite ill suited. 

He has also acknowledged: 
Even if the best substantive theory calls 

for something like Marshall’s vision, institu-
tional considerations would argue powerfully 
against it. 

Ms. Kagan’s attempt to define Jus-
tice Marshall’s philosophy as meaning 
only that he wanted everyone to have 
equal access to the courts is—there is 
no other word for it—disingenuous. 

Because Ms. Kagan apparently em-
braces his philosophy but feared public 
acknowledgment of that would confirm 
the concern that she would be a re-
sults-oriented judge, she fudged. In 
doing so, she confirmed the suspicion 
and compounded the problem with de-
ceptive testimony. 

Exhibit C is the explanation of sev-
eral of her bench memos to Justice 
Marshall, insisting they did not con-
tain her views but were merely a chan-
neling of his. Ms. Kagan offered this ex-
planation of her memo categorizing 
litigants as ‘‘good guys’’ and ‘‘bad 
guys,’’ another memo stating that the 
government was ‘‘for once on the side 
of the angels,’’ and a memo expressing 
fear that the Court might ‘‘create some 
very bad law on abortion and/or pris-
oners’ rights.’’ Reading these memos, 
one gets the sense that Ms. Kagan was 
not simply channeling her boss but was 
instead expressing her own personal 
policy views on matters before the 
Court and that they had as much to do 
with who the litigants were as what 
the issues were. 

Ms. Kagan also attempted to recast 
her praise of Israeli Supreme Court 
Justice Aharon Barak, who, in the 
words of the Associated Press, is wide-
ly acknowledged as someone who took 
an activist approach to judging. Well, 
that is exhibit D. Judge Richard 
Posner described Judge Barak’s history 
on the Israeli Supreme Court as ‘‘cre-
ating a degree of judicial power un-
dreamed of even by our most aggres-
sive Supreme Court justices.’’ 

Under his leadership, the Israeli Su-
preme Court aggrandized its own power 
far beyond what even many of those on 
the left would view as acceptable in 
America. To cite one example of Jus-
tice Barak’s judicial philosophy, he 
wrote a judge’s role ‘‘is not restricted 
to adjudicating disputes in which par-
ties claim that their personal rights 
have been violated’’ but rather ‘‘to 
bridge the gap between law and soci-
ety.’’ 

Well, bridging gaps, clearly, and 
using the law to address societal prob-
lems is not the job of the courts. That 
is a political approach. 

Ms. Kagan claimed, during her hear-
ing, that her praise for Justice Barak 
had nothing to do with his leftwing ju-
dicial philosophy. But an examination 
of her statements tells a different 
story. In 2002, Ms. Kagan praised 
Aharon Barak for ‘‘presiding over the 
development of one of the most prin-
cipled legal systems in the world.’’ 

In 2006, she again heaped professional 
praise on Justice Barak, calling him 
her ‘‘judicial hero.’’ Ed Whelan, who is 
a noted legal commentator, summa-
rized this event well: 

Kagan begins by referring to the portraits 
of four ‘‘great justices’’ with whom Harvard 
Law School has been associated—Brandeis, 
Holmes, Brennan, and Frankfurter. But, she 
says, ‘‘the Harvard Law School association 
of which I’m most proud’’—more proud, that 
is, than of the associations with Brandeis, 
Holmes, Brennan, or Frankfurter—‘‘is the 
one we have with President Barak of the 
Israeli Supreme Court. 

And then she continued: 
I told President Barak, and I want to re-

peat in public, that he is my judicial hero. 
He is the judge or justice in my lifetime 
whom [sic], I think, best represents and has 
best advanced the values of democracy and 
human rights, of the rule of law and of jus-
tice. 

During her confirmation hearing, Ms. 
Kagan, under oath, testified that she 
admired Justice Barak for his role in: 

. . . creating an independent judiciary for 
Israel. . . . not for his particular judicial phi-
losophy, not for any of his particular deci-
sions. 

That testimony cannot be squared 
with her public declaration that Jus-
tice Barak ‘‘is the judge or justice in 
my lifetime whom [sic], I think, best 
represents and has best advanced the 
values of democracy and human rights, 
of the rule of law and of justice.’’ 

Exhibit E is Ms. Kagan’s answer to 
whether she is a legal progressive. Her 
statements, again, were designed to 
cloud her views. Vice President BIDEN’s 
Chief of Staff, Ron Klain—who served 

as chief counsel of the Senate Judici-
ary Committee, Chief of Staff to Attor-
ney General Reno, and Chief of Staff to 
Vice President Gore—has known Ms. 
Kagan as far back as 1993, when they 
worked together on the Ginsburg hear-
ings. At Ms. Kagan’s hearing, Senator 
SESSIONS pointed out that after Ms. 
Kagan was nominated, Mr. Klain said: 

Elena [Kagan] is clearly a legal progres-
sive. I think Elena is someone who comes 
from the progressive side of the spectrum. 
She clerked for Judge Mikva, clerked for 
Justice Marshall, worked in the Clinton ad-
ministration, worked in the Obama adminis-
tration. I don’t think there’s any mystery of 
the fact that she is, as I said, of more of the 
progressive role than not. 

Senator SESSIONS then asked Ms. 
Kagan: 

Do you agree with the characterization 
that you’re a legal progressive? 

She replied: 
I honestly don’t know what that label 

means. 

So Senator SESSIONS pressed Ms. 
Kagan: 

I’m asking about his firm statement that 
you are a legal progressive, which means 
something. I think he knew what he was 
talking about. He’s a skilled lawyer who’s 
been in the midst of the great debates of this 
country about law and politics, just as you 
have. And so I ask you again: Do you think 
that is a fair characterization of your views? 
Certainly, you don’t think he was attempt-
ing to embarrass you or hurt you in that 
process. 

She again dodged with an answer 
that strains credulity. 

I love my good friend, Ron Klain, but I 
guess I think that people should be allowed 
to label themselves. And that’s—you know, I 
don’t know what that label means and so I 
guess I’m not going to characterize it one 
way or the other. 

So a nominee to the highest Court in 
the land and a former dean of one of 
the Nation’s most prestigious law 
schools insists that she doesn’t know 
what the term ‘‘legal progressive’’ 
means. 

But later in the hearing, Senator 
GRAHAM mentioned that Greg Craig, 
President Obama’s first White House 
Counsel, had praised Ms. Kagan. Mr. 
Craig said: 

[Elena Kagan] is largely a progressive in 
the mold of Obama himself. 

So Senator GRAHAM asked: 
Would you consider them, your political 

views, progressive? 

Then Ms. Kagan acknowledged that, 
yes, her ‘‘political views are generally 
progressive.’’ 

It is hard to believe Ms. Kagan knows 
what a political progressive is but not 
a legal progressive. 

Exhibit F: Her attempt to redefine 
her views in the letter sent to Judici-
ary Committee on November 14, 2005, in 
which she objected to the Graham-Kyl- 
Cornyn amendment dealing with treat-
ment of enemy detainees. Her charac-
terization of our approach as being 
similar to the ‘‘fundamentally lawless’’ 
actions of ‘‘dictatorships’’ was clearly, 
I believe, injudicious and revealed the 
fervor of her position, much like her 
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characterization of the don’t ask, don’t 
tell policy as ‘‘a moral injustice of the 
first order,’’ and it could suggest a 
viewpoint that she would have a hard 
time laying aside if similar questions 
ever came before her as a Supreme 
Court Justice. 

Her attempt to distance herself from 
the obvious application of her views to 
places other than Gitmo—obvious be-
cause her letter bemoaned the ‘‘serious 
and disturbing reports of the abuse of 
prisoners in Guantanamo, Iraq and Af-
ghanistan’’—and issues other than con-
viction and sentencing—even though 
her letter stated that our amendment 
‘‘unfortunately’’ would ‘‘prohibit chal-
lenges to detention practices, treat-
ment of prisoners, adjudications of 
their guilt and their punishment’’— 
suggests either that she was uncom-
fortable defending her position or she 
wanted to preserve her right to sit on 
such cases in the future or both. The 
attempt to obscure positions she had 
previously stated was, I believe, an at-
tempt to run away from those posi-
tions and mislead the committee. 

Exhibit G: Ms. Kagan’s doublespeak 
on the question of same-sex marriage. 
Prior to her confirmation as Solicitor 
General, when she was not restricted, 
as judicial nominees are, in her ability 
to comment on issues that may come 
before the courts, Senator CORNYN 
asked Ms. Kagan a direct question 
about her personal views: 

Do you believe that there is a fundamental 
constitutional right to same-sex marriage? 

Her answer then seemed clear. She 
wrote: 

There is no Federal constitutional right to 
same-sex marriage. 

But at the hearing, when I asked Ms. 
Kagan to confirm her views on this 
subject, she distorted both Senator 
CORNYN’s question and her answer. She 
told me Senator CORNYN had asked 
whether she could ‘‘perform the role of 
the Solicitor General’’ and vigorously 
defend DOMA, given her opposition to 
don’t ask, don’t tell. When I pointed 
out that Senator CORNYN’s question 
was about a constitutional right to 
same-sex marriage, not DOMA, Ms. 
Kagan then asserted that her answer to 
Senator CORNYN—that ‘‘there is no 
Federal constitutional right to same- 
sex marriage’’—intended to convey 
that she ‘‘understood the state of the 
law and accepted the state of the law.’’ 
Having reinterpreted her previous an-
swer, she then told me that, as a Su-
preme Court nominee, it would not be 
‘‘appropriate’’ for her to share her per-
sonal views on the subject, since such a 
case may come before the Court. 

It strikes me that Ms. Kagan was, at 
the time of her nomination to be Solic-
itor General, trying to create an im-
pression—apparently a false one—that 
she did not personally believe the Con-
stitution could be read to include a 
right to same-sex marriage. 

That leads to Exhibit H: her involve-
ment, while serving as Solicitor Gen-
eral, in a case concerning the constitu-
tionality of the Defense of Marriage 
Act, DOMA. 

When nominated for the job of Solic-
itor General, Ms. Kagan emphasized in 
her opening statement the ‘‘critical re-
sponsibilities’’ that the Solicitor Gen-
eral owes to Congress, ‘‘most notably 
the vigorous defense of the statutes of 
this country against constitutional at-
tack.’’ Later, Ms. Kagan reiterated 
that she could represent the interests 
of the United States ‘‘with vigor, even 
when they conflict with my own opin-
ions. I believe deeply that specific roles 
carry with them specific responsibil-
ities and that the ethical performance 
of a role demands carrying out these 
responsibilities as well and completely 
as possible.’’ 

Ms. Kagan even cited former Solic-
itor General Ted Olson’s defense of the 
campaign finance laws as an example 
of the way a Solicitor General should 
approach the job. She said, ‘‘I know 
that Ted Olson would not have voted 
for the McCain-Feingold bill, but he 
. . . did an extraordinary job of defend-
ing that piece of legislation. . . . And 
that’s what a solicitor general does.’’ 

Yet, there is substantial reason to 
doubt that Ms. Kagan genuinely car-
ried out her obligation to ‘‘vigorously 
defend’’ a Federal statute in district 
court, the Defense of Marriage Act. In 
response to questions at her Supreme 
Court hearing, Ms. Kagan acknowl-
edged that she was involved in two dis-
trict court cases involving DOMA. Her 
personal involvement in these cases 
was itself unusual as she admitted in 
response to written questions: ‘‘In the 
normal course, the [Solicitor Gen-
eral’s] Office does not participate in 
district court litigation.’’ 

Her involvement would not have nec-
essarily raised concerns were it not for 
the position that the government advo-
cated in the cases. In the first case, 
Smelt v. United States, the Depart-
ment of Justice filed a brief that, as 
part of its so-called ‘‘defense’’ of the 
DOMA statute, admitted to the court 
that ‘‘this Administration does not 
support DOMA as/matter of policy, be-
lieves that it is discriminatory, and 
supports its repeal.’’ How can a lawyer 
mount a ‘‘vigorous’’ defense of a stat-
ute while declaring the statute to be 
discriminatory? But it gets worse. The 
Justice Department’s brief also asked 
the court to ignore one of the strongest 
arguments in support of DOMA—name-
ly that traditional marriage serves as a 
valuable vehicle for encouraging re-
sponsible procreation and childbearing. 
The brief asserted that the government 
‘‘does not believe that DOMA is ration-
ally related to any legitimate govern-
ment interests in procreation and 
child-rearing.’’ 

It is clear that the Justice Depart-
ment’s brief, which was supposed to be 
filed in support of the DOMA statute, 
in fact undercut the law’s constitu-
tionality. As one legal scholar and pro-
ponent of same-sex marriage said about 
the Justice Department’s argument: 

This new position is a gift to the gay-mar-
riage movement, since it was not necessary 
to support the government’s position. It will 

be cited by litigants in state and federal liti-
gation, and will no doubt make its way into 
judicial opinions. Indeed, some state court 
decisions have relied very heavily on 
procreation and child-rearing rationales to 
reject SSM [same-sex marriage] claims. The 
DOJ is helping knock out a leg from under 
the opposition to gay marriage. 

The Smelt case was later dismissed 
by the district court for other reasons. 
And that brings us to the second DOMA 
case in which Ms. Kagan was in-
volved—Gill v. Office of Personnel 
Management. In Gill, the Justice De-
partment again offered the same half- 
hearted defense of DOMA and repudi-
ated its strongest legal arguments. 
This time, however, the district court 
seized on the Justice Department’s re-
jection of the procreation and child- 
bearing rationales and found that 
DOMA was unconstitutional. Ed 
Whelan, the noted legal commentator 
and a former principal deputy of the 
Office of Legal Counsel, has explained 
that the decision in Gill ‘‘would be ri-
diculous but for DOJ’s abandonment of 
Congress’s stated justifications for 
DOMA. Under proper application of the 
very deferential ‘rational basis’ review, 
for example, it would be enough to rec-
ognize that it would have been reason-
able for Congress in 1996 to regard tra-
ditional marriage as a valuable vehicle 
for encouraging responsible procrea-
tion and childbearing.’’ 

Although Ms. Kagan admitted being 
involved in both Smelt and Gill, she re-
fused to tell us her role in the delibera-
tions. In response to written questions, 
Ms. Kagan did admit that her partici-
pation in Smelt was ‘‘sufficiently sub-
stantial’’ that she would recuse herself 
should the case come before the Su-
preme Court. But this promise itself 
was disingenuous because the Smelt 
case had already been dismissed, so 
there was no chance that it would 
come before the Supreme Court. On the 
other hand, the Gill case may very well 
make its way to the Supreme Court, 
but Ms. Kagan did not promise to 
recuse herself from participating in it, 
despite her involvement in formulating 
the Justice Department’s flawed de-
fense of DOMA in the case. 

We will likely never know what Ms. 
Kagan’s advice was in these cases. 
What we do know is that Ms. Kagan 
has a history of ignoring the law when 
it conflicts with the gay rights agenda. 
We also know that she took the un-
usual step of getting involved in these 
district court cases challenging DOMA. 
And we know that the Justice Depart-
ment went out of its way to abandon 
one of the fundamental rationales for 
the DOMA statute, which resulted in a 
court, for the first time ever, ruling 
that DOMA was unconstitutional. On 
the basis of these facts, I believe that 
any reasonable observer would ques-
tion whether Ms. Kagan kept her prom-
ise to us that she would ‘‘vigorously 
defend’’ Federal statute as Solicitor 
General. 

Exhibit I is her dubious explanation 
of why, in another case that she han-
dled as Solicitor General, she declined 
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to appeal the Ninth Circuit’s adverse 
ruling in Witt v. Department of the Air 
Force, a case challenging the constitu-
tionality of the government’s don’t 
ask, don’t tell statute. At her hearing, 
Ms. Kagan claimed that allowing the 
Ninth Circuit decision to stand, and ac-
cepting a remand and trial in district 
court, would provide the Supreme 
Court with a ‘‘fuller record’’ and would 
help the government ‘‘show what the 
Ninth Circuit was demanding that the 
government do’’ to defend don’t ask, 
don’t tell. 

But a review of the Ninth Circuit 
opinion and the record in the case 
shows that Ms. Kagan’s explanation 
was disingenuous. The Ninth Circuit 
itself had already said what the gov-
ernment would need to prove for the 
Federal law to survive—there was no 
need to develop a ‘‘fuller record’’ or 
seek further clarification from the 
courts. 

Ms. Kagan’s decision to let the case 
return to the district court ensured 
that members of the military would be 
subjected to invasive and humiliating 
trials in the Witt case and in all other 
challenges against don’t ask, don’t 
tell—trials in which soldiers would be 
compelled to testify against their com-
rades, discuss their views of a fellow 
soldier’s sexual practices, and watch as 
the unit’s personnel files become fod-
der for lawyers trying to condemn 
what is supposed to be a military-wide 
policy. The government rightly argued 
before the trial court that such trials 
are guaranteed to destroy unit cohe-
sion—the very thing that Congress 
sought to protect when it passed the 
don’t ask, don’t tell statute. And the 
trial court records show that Kagan 
knew in advance that the trial process 
would harm the military’s interests. 
But she decided to thrust the govern-
ment into exactly the position the 
military’s lawyers most wanted to 
avoid, perhaps to keep in place, and in-
sulate from Supreme Court review, a 
Ninth Circuit ruling that places don’t 
ask, don’t tell policy in jeopardy. 

In addition to my concerns that Ms. 
Kagan was less than candid with the 
Judiciary Committee, I am also con-
cerned about her leftist ideology and 
the potential it will influence her judg-
ing. I will discuss three areas of con-
cern. 

First, is her defense of the brief filed 
in Chamber of Commerce v. Candelaria. 
It takes a clever lawyer to argue that 
the Court should take this immigra-
tion case, but not Lopez-Rodriguez v. 
Holder on the traditional reasons for 
granting certiorari. In Candelaria, she 
asked the Supreme Court to strike 
down an Arizona law that permits the 
State to suspend or revoke the business 
licenses of companies that knowingly 
employ illegal aliens. She did this even 
though Federal law expressly author-
izes States to enforce immigration 
laws ‘‘through licensing’’ and even 
though the courts that have considered 
the issue have determined that States 
could do precisely what Arizona did. 

Yet, in Lopez-Rodriguez, another im-
migration case, she refused to appeal a 
decision by the Ninth Circuit that per-
mits ordinary deportation hearings to 
be bogged down by long legal fights 
over the admissibility of clear evidence 
that a person is illegally here. Unlike 
Candelaria, the Ninth Circuit’s deci-
sion in Lopez-Rodriguez was in conflict 
with the decisions of other courts—in-
cluding the Supreme Court—involved a 
significant constitutional issue. It is 
difficult not to conclude that Ms. 
Kagan’s actions in these two cases 
were driven less by the law, and more 
by political expediency. 

My second concern about ideology is 
that Ms. Kagan has shown she may 
hold a limited reading of the second 
amendment, even after the Heller and 
McDonald cases. When asked whether 
the right to bear arms was a ‘‘funda-
mental right,’’ Ms. Kagan said, ‘‘I 
think that that’s what the court held 
in McDonald.’’ She also said that the 
holding was ‘‘[g]ood precedent going 
forward.’’ Of course, there is a record of 
nominees describing the holding of a 
case and proclaiming that it is ‘‘good 
precedent,’’ only to vote to overturn or 
distinguish that precedent once they 
ascend to the bench. Justice 
Sotomayor did just that on this issue. 

But we need not rely on cynicism to 
demonstrate that Ms. Kagan may not 
view the recent second amendment 
precedents as settling the question of 
whether gun ownership is a ‘‘funda-
mental right.’’ 

Generally speaking, when a constitu-
tional right is ‘‘fundamental,’’ any gov-
ernment restriction of that right is 
subject to ‘‘strict scrutiny’’ by the 
courts. But at her hearing, Ms. Kagan 
left open the possibility that some 
other, lesser standard of scrutiny 
should apply to second amendment re-
strictions. She said that ‘‘going for-
ward the Supreme Court will need to 
decide what level of constitutional 
scrutiny to apply to gun regulations.’’ 
This does not sound like a commitment 
to the principle that the second amend-
ment guarantees a fundamental right. 
When weighed with her well-docu-
mented work in the Clinton adminis-
tration to advance gun control legisla-
tion, I believe there is a justifiable con-
cern that Ms. Kagan would vote to con-
strue Heller and McDonald as narrowly 
as possible. 

Third, I am concerned that Ms. 
Kagan sees few, if any, limitations on 
Congress’s authority to regulate behav-
ior, or interstate commerce. In a re-
markable exchange, Senator Coburn 
asked Ms. Kagan whether it would be 
constitutional for Congress to pass a 
law requiring Americans ‘‘to eat three 
vegetables and three fruits every day.’’ 
Although Ms. Kagan said that such a 
law sounded ‘‘dumb,’’ she refused to 
say that such a law would be unconsti-
tutional. In fact, during the course of 
the exchange, Ms. Kagan repeatedly 
emphasized that a court analyzing such 
a statute should ‘‘read the [commerce] 
clause broadly’’ and give ‘‘real def-
erence’’ to Congress. 

I agree that the commerce clause 
gives the Congress substantial author-
ity, but it does not give Congress un-
limited authority. That Ms. Kagan was 
unwilling to say a law requiring the 
consumption of produce is beyond 
Congress’s authority suggests she 
would vote to uphold statutes that ex-
ceed the boundaries of the commerce 
clause. Stretching the commerce 
clause gives too much power to Con-
gress. 

Finally, it is worth noting that Ms. 
Kagan came to the Senate with a lack 
of legal and judicial experience, espe-
cially when compared to other recent 
nominees. Some have reached back 40 
years to compare Ms. Kagan’s experi-
ence to that of Chief Justice 
Rehnquist, the last nominee without 
prior judicial experience confirmed to 
the Supreme Court in 1972. William 
Rehnquist, however, spent 16 years as a 
practicing litigator in my home State 
of Arizona and 2 more years as Assist-
ant Attorney General, Office of Legal 
Counsel, a position that was later held 
Justice Scalia 1974–1977 and that, ac-
cording to the Department of Justice, 
‘‘typically deal[s] with legal issues of 
particular complexity’’ and ‘‘provides 
authoritative legal advice to the Presi-
dent and all the executive branch agen-
cies.’’ In contrast, Ms. Kagan’s law 
practice is confined to two years in pri-
vate practice shortly after law school 
and 1 year as the Solicitor General. 

Her limited experience is not by 
itself disqualifying, but it did increase 
the importance of her hearing. Had she 
answered questions in an honest and 
straightforward manner, we might 
have a better basis to know what kind 
of judge she would be. But instead, Ms. 
Kagan either dodged questions or gave 
what were clearly disingenuous an-
swers intended to mask her views. She 
also failed to make the case that her 
political ideology would not influence 
her judging. For all of the reasons I 
have discussed, I cannot support her 
nomination. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Oklahoma is recognized. 

Mr. INHOFE. Mr. President, I cer-
tainly could not improve upon the 
statements and arguments that have 
been made by my good friend from Ari-
zona. I come from a little different per-
spective. There are six things I think 
any one of which would seriously make 
us consider voting against her. 

I want to say this, first, though. 
Back when she was first nominated I 
was the first one to say I was opposed 
to her. The main reason was these 
things came up, most of them, when 
she was up to be confirmed for Solic-
itor General. At that time I objected to 
her being in that position. 

I have a policy—I think it is good; 
people in Oklahoma know it—and that 
is, if you oppose someone’s confirma-
tion for a position and then they come 
back later for a higher position, it is 
automatic because the bar should be 
higher. 

Anyway, today I want to reemphasize 
a couple of things that were mentioned 
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by my friend from Arizona. One objec-
tion to the Kagan nomination is that 
she undeniably lacks the experience. 

I think Senator KYL said it very well. 
People say there have been others in 
history that didn’t have any judicial 
experience, but in those cases, they 
averaged 21 years of practicing law. 
They had that experience. This would 
be the first time in history we have 
someone with less than 2 years’ experi-
ence and no judicial experience. That 
would be reason enough, but that is not 
my major objection. 

My major objection is her disdain for 
the U.S. military. While dean at Har-
vard, Kagan banned the military dur-
ing a time of war from recruiting on 
campus due to her objection over the 
don’t ask, don’t tell policy. That was 
the policy put together during the 
Clinton administration while she was 
in the administration. She did not ob-
ject to it at that time, but she objects 
to it now. 

There has been much made by her 
supporters about her role in this inci-
dent, but the truth is that in November 
of 2004, after the Third Circuit Court of 
Appeals struck down the Solomon 
amendment—I was there when the Sol-
omon amendment was passed in the 
House—Kagan affirmatively disallowed 
the military from recruiting at the 
school’s office of career services. Sub-
sequently, she joined 40 other schools 
in filing an amicus brief with the Su-
preme Court in the case opposing the 
Solomon amendment which was then 
overwhelmingly opposed and reversed 
by the Supreme Court unanimously. 
She was taking advantage of that op-
portunity when she didn’t allow re-
cruiters at the university. We have 
seen this happen around the country, 
not only Harvard but in California. 
This is something that is definitely in 
opposition to the law that is still in 
place, referred to as the Solomon 
amendment. 

Equally alarming to these actions is 
her misrepresentation of the facts be-
fore the Judiciary Committee. I wasn’t 
aware of this, certainly not back when 
she was up for Solicitor General. She 
testified that military recruiters had 
‘‘full and good access’’ to Harvard’s 
campus. Military recruiters clearly did 
not have full and good access, as they 
had to work through the school’s vet-
erans group as opposed to being al-
lowed to go through the office of career 
services, a part of the university. 

Internal Pentagon documents reveal 
that under her deanship ‘‘The Army 
was stonewalled at Harvard.’’ Further-
more, Kagan told the committee that 
in banning recruiters she ‘‘always 
thought we were acting in compliance’’ 
with Federal law. Yet in her own e- 
mail to Harvard students and faculty, 
she wrote that she had ‘‘hope’’ that the 
government ‘‘would choose not to en-
force’’ the law. 

I am alarmed that Kagan would not 
only ban military recruiters on campus 
in a time of war but that she would do 
it to advance her own liberal and social 

agenda, then mislead the committee 
with her statements. 

During her tenure as dean of Har-
vard, Kagan sent a letter with three 
other law school deans to the Senate in 
2005 opposing legislation that sought to 
prevent terrorists convicted in mili-
tary tribunals from appealing their 
convictions in Federal courts. She 
compared this legislation to the ‘‘fun-
damentally flawless’’ actions of a ‘‘dic-
tatorship’’ that has ‘‘passed laws strip-
ping courts of power to review execu-
tive detention or punishment of pris-
oners.’’ That is not what I said. That is 
what Ms. Kagan said. 

We have the best judicial system in 
the world. Equating our laws relating 
to the war on terror to that of a dicta-
torship would be laughable, were it not 
so pervasive in liberal academia. 

Kagan has a history of misrepre-
senting facts to push her liberal agen-
da, including her efforts while working 
in the Clinton administration to 
change statements of two medical asso-
ciations to withhold the truth about 
partial-birth abortion. This is inter-
esting. Both groups had a firm posi-
tion, and she influenced a change in 
that position. During the debate over 
the Partial Birth Abortion Ban Act, 
Kagan wrote a memo to President Clin-
ton in December 1996 objecting to the 
release of the American College of Ob-
stetricians and Gynecologists—ACOG— 
proposed statement that partial-birth 
abortion is never medically necessary. 
This is what their position was. They 
came out and said that it was never 
necessary. 

‘‘The release of the statement would, 
of course, be a disaster.’’ Those are her 
words, talking at that time to the Clin-
ton administration. We have evidence 
from Kagan’s handwritten notes that 
she advocated a change in the state-
ment to reflect that partial-birth abor-
tion may be medically necessary. One 
month later, ACOG released a state-
ment with language nearly identical to 
Kagan’s language that such abortions 
may be medically necessary to save the 
life and preserve the health of the 
mother. In addition to seeking to 
change ACOG’s position, Kagan also 
sought to alter the American Medical 
Association position on partial-birth 
abortion. She once again tried to alter 
the facts and encourage AMA to 
change its medical policy on partial- 
birth abortion. 

What is perhaps more concerning 
about Kagan’s efforts to manipulate 
the medical policy of ACOG and AMA 
is that these medical policy statements 
were then used, sometimes success-
fully, in Federal courts to invalidate 
State laws and the Partial Birth Abor-
tion Ban Act. She manipulated medical 
facts to advance a barbaric practice 
and push a political agenda. 

We are talking about two highly re-
spected medical associations that said 
partial-birth abortion was not some-
thing that was necessary, changing 
their positions. Then that was later 
used in court cases. Moreover, Kagan 

criticized the Supreme Court decision 
of Rust v. Sullivan which upheld the 
Department of Health and Human 
Services regulations prohibiting title X 
family planning funds from being di-
rected toward programs where abortion 
is a method of family planning. 

Additionally, while clerking for Jus-
tice Marshall, she authored a memo ar-
guing that all religious organizations 
should be off limits from receiving Fed-
eral funds for programs authorized by 
the Adolescent Family Life Act such as 
pregnancy testing, prenatal/postnatal 
care, adoption counseling, and 
childcare, because these programs are 
so close to the central concerns of reli-
gion. 

I also seriously question Kagan’s 
willingness to honor and defend the 
second amendment, getting into an 
area that is probably more sensitive to 
a lot of my friends, including my son 
and members of the family, who are ac-
tive and strong believers in second 
amendment rights. While clerking for 
Justice Marshall, Kagan wrote a memo 
about a case challenging Washington, 
DC’s strict gun control laws. In only 
four sentences she was dismissive of 
the case, writing that she was ‘‘not 
sympathetic’’ to an individual-rights 
view of the second amendment. As ev-
eryone knows, the Supreme Court has 
since upheld the individual right to 
keep and bear arms. Kagan also used 
her position with the Clinton adminis-
tration to advocate various anti-second 
amendment initiatives. Documents 
from the Clinton library illustrate that 
she supported background checks for 
secondary market gun purchases as 
well as municipal liability suits 
against gun manufacturers. 

She helped develop an executive 
order banning the importation of cer-
tain types of semiautomatic weapons 
that were not covered by the 1994 as-
saults weapons ban. She also sought to 
permit law enforcement to retain 
Brady background checks information 
on lawful gun sales. 

Finally, in an internal document re-
garding the Volunteer Protection Act, 
she described the NRA as ‘‘a bad guy 
organization.’’ 

She might get by with that in this 
Chamber, but she wouldn’t get by with 
it in Oklahoma. We read the Constitu-
tion. We know what it says. She has no 
respect for the second amendment. 

I am also gravely concerned, based on 
Kagan’s writings and statements, that 
she would be a judicial activist who 
would seek to legislate from the bench. 
In her 1998 masters thesis at Oxford she 
wrote: 

As participants in American life, judges 
will have opinions, prejudices, and values. 
Perhaps more important, judges will have 
goals. And because this is so, judges will 
often try to mold and steer the law in order 
to promote certain ethical values and 
achieve social ends. Such activity is not nec-
essarily wrong or invalid. 

She is stating, not just from today 
but going all the way back to her Ox-
ford days, that judicial activism is ap-
propriate. Rather than affirm the role 
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of judges as the faithful interpreters of 
the law, Kagan voiced her support for 
judges who seek to serve as legislators, 
who develop their own empathy stand-
ards and apply the law in a matter 
they personally see fit. Her self-ac-
knowledged judicial hero, Aharon 
Barak, perfectly fits this mold. In her 
testimony before the committee, she 
even affirmed that she would consider 
foreign law when she decides cases. She 
said: 

I guess I’m in favor of good ideas from 
wherever they come. 

We are talking about referring to 
other countries that have a different 
judicial system and saying maybe they 
are right and maybe we are wrong. I 
simply cannot support a nominee who 
looks to other judicial systems or judi-
cial philosophies or evolving standards 
of decency rather than the text of the 
Constitution to interpret law. 

I have thoroughly reviewed the 
record of Elena Kagan and have come 
to the firm conclusion that she lacks 
the qualification and experience to be a 
Supreme Court Justice. 

I have named six things. Any one of 
these six should be disqualifying. One 
is, she wants to consider foreign judi-
ciaries. Two, she has no judicial or 
trial experience. Third, she is a judicial 
activist. Four, she is extreme in her 
philosophy on abortion and anti-second 
amendment views, and she is anti-
military. 

I think of all the things I have men-
tioned, probably the part that concerns 
me most is her position that if we are 
trying someone in a military trial, 
maybe a terrorist or an activist, that 
they would be given the right to appeal 
to our court system and inherit all the 
benefits any citizen of the United 
States has. 

I can only say what I said several 
months ago when she was first nomi-
nated. In my opinion, as 1 of 100 Sen-
ators, if she is not qualified to be Solic-
itor General, she is certainly not quali-
fied for the higher job of Justice of the 
U.S. Supreme Court. 

HYDRAULIC FRACTURING 
I also wish to discuss one of the prob-

lems that is going to come up tomor-
row, and that is with the Democratic 
and Republican energy bills. I am very 
concerned about a process that has 
been successful in extracting oil and 
primarily gas out of tight formations, 
known as hydraulic fracturing. Hy-
draulic fracturing started in Oklahoma 
in 1949. We have used hydraulic frac-
turing to get at these tight formations 
for 60 years, and there has never been 
one case of any kind of contamination 
of water. 

There are people who want to do 
away with our ability to run this ma-
chine called America. They don’t want 
oil, gas, coal, or nuclear. That kind of 
gives an idea of what might be behind 
this. 

Some say: No, we are not against hy-
draulic fracturing. This bill merely 
says we want the Federal Government 
to know what chemicals are used. 

This is already being done on a 
State-by-State basis. Things aren’t the 
same in Oklahoma as they are in New 
York. In Oklahoma, we have very 
strict rules. They know exactly what 
chemicals are used. By the way, 99 per-
cent of what is used on these forma-
tions is water and sand. 

I am looking forward to talking in 
more detail with my good friend Sen-
ator CASEY. He is kind of the author of 
this portion of the bill. Yet his State of 
Pennsylvania has huge opportunities 
for natural gas. I think we need to talk 
about that. We have enough natural 
gas that if we would take away all the 
inhibitions we have and keep hydraulic 
fracturing as a process to be used, we 
could run the country for 100 years. I 
think it is our job to make sure we pro-
tect that. 

f 

RECESS 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Under 
the previous order, the Senate stands 
in recess until 2:15 p.m. 

Thereupon, at 12:29 p.m., the Senate 
recessed until 2:15 p.m., and reassem-
bled when called to order by the Pre-
siding Officer (Mr. BEGICH). 

f 

NOMINATION OF ELENA KAGAN TO 
BE ASSOCIATE JUSTICE OF THE 
SUPREME COURT OF THE 
UNITED STATES—Continued 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Under 
the previous order, the time until 8:15 
p.m. will be divided in alternating 1- 
hour blocks, with the majority control-
ling the first block. 

The Senator from Wisconsin. 
Mr. KOHL. Mr. President, I join my 

colleagues today in congratulating 
Chairman LEAHY and Senator SESSIONS 
for conducting fair and impartial hear-
ings for Solicitor General Kagan. I am 
here today to support General Kagan’s 
nomination to the Supreme Court. Her 
confirmation will be a milestone that 
we can all be proud of. For the first 
time in history, three women will be 
serving on the Supreme Court at one 
time. 

General Kagan came before the Judi-
ciary Committee with an impressive 
resume that had all the trappings of an 
accomplished lawyer worthy of ap-
pointment to the Supreme Court. Dur-
ing her hearings, she proved herself to 
be very well qualified for the job. 

She impressed us with her sharp and 
keen mind, her intellect, and com-
prehensive knowledge of the Constitu-
tion and the law. She pledged to con-
sider each case with an open mind and 
to impartially uphold the rule of law. 
She appeared mindful of the need for 
judicial modesty and fidelity to prece-
dent, but not when it stands in the way 
of ending injustice or guaranteeing our 
fundamental rights. 

At times during the hearings, Solic-
itor General Kagan seemed to be some-
what more candid than previous nomi-
nees. She disavowed a purely 
originalist interpretation of the Con-

stitution, recognizing that such a lim-
ited approach will not always solve our 
21st-century problems. I was pleased 
she unequivocally expressed her sup-
port for opening the Supreme Court to 
cameras. So I believe with General 
Kagan’s confirmation, the American 
people will be one step closer to seeing 
for themselves the Supreme Court de-
bate our most pressing legal and con-
stitutional issues. 

But despite the strength of her quali-
fications, like so many nominees be-
fore her, General Kagan often retreated 
to the generalities and platitudes she 
once criticized. I am pleased she re-
jected the analogy that Supreme Court 
Justices are like umpires, simply call-
ing balls and strikes. Instead, she ac-
knowledges that each Justice’s legal 
judgment determines the outcome of 
close cases. But at times her answers 
gave us too little insight into what in-
forms her unique legal judgment and 
how it will impact those close cases. 

As I have said before, the confirma-
tion process demands more than that. 
This was the public’s only opportunity 
to hear from General Kagan. In my 
opinion, she made small inroads, but 
we still have a long way to go in meet-
ing the high standard to which we 
should hold Supreme Court nominees 
during their confirmation hearings. 

In sum, I am voting for General 
Kagan because she is unquestionably 
well qualified, has a record of being a 
principled, consensus-building lawyer, 
and because I believe her judicial phi-
losophy is within the mainstream of 
our country’s legal thought. I am con-
fident she will make a superb Supreme 
Court Justice and is a worthy nominee 
to carry on Justice Stevens’ long leg-
acy of exemplary public service to our 
Nation. 

Mr. President, I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Minnesota. 
Mr. FRANKEN. Mr. President, above 

the entrance of the U.S. Supreme Court 
are four words, and four words only: 
‘‘Equal Justice Under Law.’’ 

I rise today to support the nomina-
tion of Solicitor General Elena Kagan 
to be an Associate Justice of the U.S. 
Supreme Court. But I also rise today to 
put General Kagan’s nomination in the 
context of the history of the Supreme 
Court and how that Court has affected 
the lives, the jobs, and the safety of 
working Americans. 

I want to ask if working Americans 
are actually getting equal justice 
under law in the highest Court of our 
land. And I do not want to talk about 
the Court’s impact on working Ameri-
cans in terms of stare decisis or def-
erence to the political branches or ju-
dicial modesty. I want to talk about 
this in terms of the real things that are 
happening to real people—real working 
people—right here in the United 
States. 

In 2003, a 54-year-old man named 
Jack Gross was working for an insur-
ance company in Iowa. A few years ear-
lier, his company had chosen him to re-
write all of their policies in 1 year. And 
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